Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, January 25, 2021, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, online Zoom meeting

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)
Mary Augustiny (Town of East Haddam)
Kim Barber-Bradley (Town of Salem)
Rich Chyinski (Salem Land Trust)
Riley Doherty (ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)
Parker Lord (Town of Lyme)
Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Eric Thomas (DEEP)
Melvin Woody (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)

Call to Order:
Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:02 PM.  Pat Young introduced Pete Govert to the group; Pete is the new President of the East Haddam Land Trust and will assume the ERWSCC seat held by former EHLT President Marilyn Gleeson.  A brief discussion of committee voting members and alternates ensued.

Minutes, November 23, 2020:
Minutes of the November 2020 ERWSCC meeting were discussed.  No formal corrections were made; language for improved syntax was suggested, including the use of the word “data” in the Science & Monitoring sub-committee report and that reference to future Zoom meetings should state these meetings will be “held” on the Zoom platform, not “planned.”  Minutes were accepted as presented.

Officer Elections:
Young stated the position of Treasurer is currently open and asked if anyone wished to volunteer to fill that position.  Hearing none, the position of Vice President was discussed.  Ed Natoli expressed an interest in accepting the V.P. role.  Irving asked if there were any further nominations for V.P. (there were none).  A motion to approve the slate of officers, consisting of Irving (President), Natoli (V.P.), David Gumbart (Secretary) and Treasurer (unfilled-so it falls to the Chairman in the interim) was made by Govert and seconded by Melvin Woody.  There was no further discussion and the motion passed.  Irving thanked Natoli and suggested he run remainder of the meeting, given Irving’s internet connectivity issues.

National Park Service: 
Liz Lacy asked if Young was going to review the budget for the coming year (see next section).  She reported that she thought the Contract Agreement amount for the upcoming year will be $165,000 (an increase from 150K last year), but this is not yet confirmed.  There will be a Wild & Scenic Partnership Rivers ZOOM meeting call in the coming weeks, and Young will share the details for that meeting with the group.  Lacy reports that with a new incoming administration in Washington D.C., there may be some changes, but they anticipate that they will generally be favorable. 

Executive Committee:
-  Federal Budget:  Referencing a pdf document covering the budget, shared with the group prior to the meeting, Young stated the annual budget is proposed by herself and ERWSCC and reviewed by Lacy and ultimately the contracting office.  Numbers are based on the prior year budget of $150,000; if the total increases to 165K, Young would like a sub-committee formed to plan for that additional amount.  Young reminded the group that she and Riley Doherty are contractors, rather than traditional staff and as such, they are responsible for their own benefits/insurance and rates will need to reflect that.
-  ERWSCC organization & administration:  consideration of whether there would be any benefit to developing an independent non-profit organization was brought up.  Currently, ERWSCC operates with the Lyme Land Conservation Trust (LCT) as its fiscal agent.  Since its inception, ERWSCC has evolved and grown which and accounting has become more complex.  From a staffing standpoint and long-term contractor retention, concerns such as liability, workmen’s compensation and other benefits should be discussed. Irving asked Lacy if NPS had personnel guidelines.  Lacy stated there is nothing specific regarding compensation rates regarding contractors.  Tony Griggs asked if federal General Services Administration (GSA) compensation levels are relevant.  Lacy stated that current comparable GSA levels would likely be quite a bit higher than what Young and Doherty receive in hourly rates because of other employer paid requirements.  Some of the money available for Wild & Scenic rivers supports NPS staff and programs and is not directly part of the annual ERWSCC budgeting process.  Further discussion ensued, with agreement that budget and organizational questions would be more effectively addressed through a small sub-committee. Irving asked if legal review of how ERWSCC is organized has been conducted and what other options exist.  Young said she will contact the attorney that is reviewing for an update.
-  Annual budget:  for the upcoming budget, Young called out the $21,500 figure for rent/office space.  This amount is not certain, but it recognizes the expectation of finding new office space.   Irving asked Gumbart for an update on The Nature Conservancy’s plans for its Burnham Brook preserve, and the house located thereon.  Gumbart stated the Conservancy has an internal agreement to make use of the house as an office space; funding support from the Community Foundation of Middlesex County will help ensure this takes place.  It is hoped to have a final answer by the next ERWSCC meeting.  Young completed the review of the proposed budget, using $150,000 as the known figure.  If another 15K is available, she recommends setting up a small committee to provide further input. Natoli proposed a committee be formed; members agreeing to participate include: Natoli, Irving, Gumbart, Griggs, Young and Doherty.  Young will convene the group.

Partner Updates:
-  Nature Conservancy:  Gumbart briefly reviewed the Conservancy’s plans regarding Burnham Brook.  The Conservancy will be hiring a Field Technician position, which will have some time allocated for work in the Eightmile watershed.

-  DEEP:  Eric Thomas reviewed current staffing in the DEEP’s Water Planning Department.  The Lake Hayward Association submitted a watershed plan last week along with a request for project funds to install a water quality treatment basin. Lake Hayward is in the Eightmile watershed.  Such a plan is a prerequisite for requesting state funding for implementation on recommendations (e.g. bioretention basin near beach to address a pollution issue).  A proposed basin will trap, filter and treat the water’s pollutant load, resulting in improved water clarity and less nutrients available for aquatic plants (desirable).  Young stated that a comprehensive stormwater review done through a Long Island Sound Future’s Fund Grant by ERWSCC, identified several of the road drainage culverts in Lake Hayward as ones that should have the highest priority for retrofitting.  Thomas stated applications for DEEP funding assistance for the 319 grant round should be submitted by January 29.  Regarding State Open Space matching grants, there is a delay owning to a need for additional appraisal information for some projects.  Announcement on recipients is hoped for by the end of February.  Loss of 3 DEEP land management staff has also impacted the timing of this grant round.  Griggs stated the total amount of grant money per project is expected to be less than in the past, owing to many qualifying projects.  Thomas noted that 31 applications were received (a high number); a Salem project is anticipated to be a recipient of grant money, owing to a high score on its application.

-  Salem Land Trust:  Griggs stated the Ransom Brook project is garnering interest, following a fundraising letter.  Rich Chyinski reported that gravel will be placed at the Walden preserve parking area, to improve access and limit soil impacts.

-  East Haddam Land Trust:  Govert reported the EHLT Board is reviewing a 68-acre protection project, which a portion of it in the Eightmile watershed.  He inquired of Thomas if the DEEP will hold another open space grant round in 2021, and it is likely this will take place.  EHLT is interested in increasing its membership, and a town-wide mailing has been sent out.  Land Trust would be interested in office space at Burnham Brook if that comes to fruition.  An event to inform landowners about protecting their property was planned, but cancelled owing to the pandemic.

- Lyme Land Conservation Trust:  Woody reported the LLCT has held a number of programs, and has hosted an outdoor concert, which was quite popular.  A New Year’s Day hike was held.  Several land protection projects are possible, but nothing is imminent.  One easement held by LLCT has become fee-owned land (180 acres near the Yale Forest tract).

Town of Salem:  Kim Barber-Bradley reported that she is now the Chair of the Town’s Inland Wetlands Commission.

Thomas reported the Town of East Lyme recently submitted a revised Plan of Conservation & Development.  Its Inland Wetland Commission expanded its regulated review zone; it originally proposed a 500’ zone around all inland watercourses and wetlands, and ultimately passed a 300’ review zone.

Subcommittees:
Outreach & Education:  Doherty reviewed upcoming newsletter content, focusing on science in the watershed.  It will include the aquatic invasive study conducted by the Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station, ERWSCC stream monitoring.  Chairman Irving’s message is near completion.  Young is writing on ERWSCC financials and will have an interview with botanist Bill Moorhead.  Herpetologist Dennis Quinn will do an article.  Three Rivers Community College student intern Gere Johnson will be featured.  Completed newsletter expected by the end of February.  The March issue of Estuary magazine will have an article on the Eightmile.  Doherty has submitted to NPS an Eightmile article for a national Wild & Scenic Rivers newsletter.  Lacy stated this publication is aimed at helping connect local residents and municipal leaders to their valuable local natural resources.  Young stated that they are working with Dennis Quinn to propose a number of Citizen Science programs focusing on herpetology.  It will be a combination of vernal pool and herpetology canvassing programs. 

Project Management: Young reported that efforts to update Salem Planning & Zoning regulations, related to the Eightmile overlay zones, has been favorably reviewed by the Town attorney.  Revisions will go to a public hearing for final approval.  Young will include Justin LaFountain, SECCOG Planner working on behalf of the Town of Salem, to participate in regulation review session with ERWSCC ahead of the public hearing.   Young indicated that she is also committing to do a brochure related to overlay zones as outreach material.  Maps will be helpful in providing visual representation of where overlay zones are relevant.

Science & Monitoring:  Doherty reviewed information on the 30 temperature loggers in the watershed (3x more were placed than in the past).  Data on the recent hot and dry year should be interesting.  Location data includes: Shingle Mill Brook, 17.41°C average (cold); Frasier Brook, 21.22°C average (warm); no-name brook entering Beaver Brook, 19.85°C average (cool); Upper Beaver Brook, 22.17°C average (warm).  A wetland situated immediately above the Upper Beaver Brook site may allow water to warm up prior to flowing into the brook’s main channel.  The North Branch of Strongs Brook, at the Burnham Brook preserve, was dry for about a month, and its average temperature was 19.60°C average (cool).  This data is shared with the DEEP.  Cold water areas will result in subsequent macroinvertebrate surveys (and possibly fisheries).  Young stated the data will be most helpful if it can be incorporated into local land use decision making.  Thomas noted that the Governor’s Council on Climate Change identified cold-water fisheries as important in the work to combat climate change.  Two of the conductivity loggers have failed and will be sent in for new batteries.

Project Review:  Irving stated there had been some concern and desire for more complete impact information on the proposed Falls Brook (Lyme) bridge replacement project.  Natoli reported the there had been an interim report on the Shingle Mill Brook site and the Salem Inland Wetlands Commission is working on addressing another site for corrective action on Witch Meadow Brook. 

Old & New Business:  Young stated meetings of the Outreach & Education and Protection & Management sub-committees will be planned.  All ERWSCC members are welcome to participate.  Because of the hot and dry year last year, Bernie Gillis asked if the Fox Hopyard golf course adhered to its water withdrawal limits.  Thomas responded to say he would check with his colleague Doug Hoskins, who works in the Department at DEEP that did the original permitting of the water diversion.  The schedule of reporting, and whether or not data is self-reported by the golf course will be checked out.  Irving pointed out the set limit is currently 50,000 gallons/day for state permitting.  No state permit is needed below that level.

Adjournment: Natoli adjourned the meeting at 7:10 PM.

Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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